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PARISH COUNCIL





Clerks: Beccy Macklen & Claudine Feltham
PO Box 202, Heathfield, East Sussex, TN21 1BN 
t: 01435 812798 e: clerk@buxted-pc.gov.uk  w: buxtedvillage.org.uk

9 November 2021
MINUTES
Minutes of the meeting of the Council held in Five Ash Down Village Hall on Tuesday 9 November 2021 at 8.15p.m.

	Present: 
	Cllrs. Blandford (Chairman), Humphrey, Illingworth (WDC), Marshall and Roberts. 

Also present: ESCC Cllr. Galley and Clerks Beccy Macklen and Claudine Feltham.



	Public: 
	None


	01/11/21
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Cllrs Bolton, Cox, Coxon, Johnson, McQuarrie, Moss, Rose, and Wilson.


	02/11/21
	DECLARATION OF MEMBERS INTERESTS
All councillors declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Ionides Trust by virtue of the parish council being managing agents of the site.



	03/11/21
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 12 October 2021 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.



	04/11/21
	ESCC/WDC REPORT

ESCC Cllr Galley reported on a press release that day by MP Michael Gove that the existing housing number targets could well be changing due to the calculations to arrive by the required numbers being changed to reflect 2018 statistics rather than 2014. The result of this is that there could be a significant change to move the housing to the midlands and north. This will inevitably reflect on the workings of the WDC local plan.
He also reported that ESCC have a surplus amount of £8 million – 3 million of which has been allocated to climate change and 5 million on roads. There is the prospect of more funding in the next budget, and it would seem the issue of roads if finally reflecting on spending.
Heatherwode Farm – no further news regarding the hedge cutting, although after the meeting Cllr Galley was advised that the enforcement notice will be chased.
Coopers Green verges – At the meeting Cllr. Galley reported that ESCC do not wish to meet local councillors on site at present but will look at the verges and respond to Cllr Galley

Cllr Humphrey wanted to record his dissatisfaction that the ESCC officers would not agree to a site meeting.

Following the meeting, we were advised that a highway steward has visited the site and does not feel that the verge causes safety issues but would be happy to have a site visit if requested. A meeting is to be organised.

Britts Farm Road – Cllr Galley would continue to press ESCC for further clarification as to why the lights need to remain on at night.


	05/11/21
	FINANCE COMMITTEE AND BUDGET SETTING – CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATION FROM FINANCE COMMITTEE AND SETTING OF BUDGET AND PRECEPT FOR 2022/23

Recommended by the Finance Committee it was proposed there would be no increase in precept from the previous year given the current healthy position of general reserves. Therefore, proposed by Cllr. Roberts seconded by Cllr. Illingworth it was resolved the precept should remain at £105,091 for the financial year 2022/23.
It was also agreed that there should be an immediate transfer of £50,000 from general reserves to EMR for new hall/Reading Room renovation.

The three-year forecast for Ear Marked Reserves was noted.


	06/11/21
	OUTSTANDING MATTERS

Public footpaths: nothing to report
Trees: nothing to report
Road Safety: see minute 04/11/21 above.
Wealden Local Development Framework: nothing to report
Property issues: 
· Reading Room – update
Since the last meeting we have received a schedule of works from our building surveyor which has been forwarded on to two builders to provide a quote. No responses received yet. 
· Football Club Fire/Electrical Regulations – update

The Football Club have now carried out all works to comply with the Fire and Electrical reports and the new fire extinguishers will be installed on Thursday this week. Sadly, our insurance company is not satisfied with the knowledge that all the works will be completed by the end of this week and on Friday of last week we were advised that they are only willing to cover the building under reduced cover until they are assured all fire extinguishers are in place. Additionally, to this they required an extra fee of £1,399.26 to continue to insure under reduced cover. To protect the building, the Chairman and Chairman of the Finance Committee agreed to the requested, and cover was put in place from Friday. The extra costs are pro-rata, so as soon as the fire extinguishers are installed, we can request full cover is reinstated and the remainder of the extra costs (all bar 4 days) to be refunded.
Communications Matters: nothing to report


	07/11/21
	CORRESPONDENCE

P1 – Ian Irving – request for Parish Council to support the whiteribbon.org.uk campaign which is a global movement to end violence against women. Requesting approx. £500 for promotional materials – Although the parish council appreciate the idea of promoting such a worthy campaign, it does not feel that the local parish council grant scheme should be used to promote a national campaign. However, the parish council is happy to promote such a campaign via its social media to make the wider public aware that such a scheme exists. 
P2 – Ashdown Forest – consultation on parking and management plan – the car park consultation document was circulated to all and added to the website and Facebook pages. Responses to this will be personal, however it was recognised that the forest is a huge amenity with massive outgoings which is no longer financially assisted by ESCC since it removed funding. There are concerns that if parking is introduced people may park on the roadside.
The clerk also mentioned recent correspondence from the Ashdown Forest Management Committee following a restructure and change to charity status. It was therefore agreed that if a grant application should be submitted in retrospect, the grant should be awarded as it was budgeted for the next three year.


	08/11/21
	COMMITTEE MEETINGS

See minute 05/11/21 above


	09/11/21
	FINANCE

i) Payments: On the proposal of Cllr. Roberts seconded by Cllr. Illingworth, payments totalling £9,408.88 covered by cheque numbers 4748 and 4760 and additional direct debits were approved. £2350 for plastering works agreed at the pavilion which could be funded from CIL money

ii) Bank reconciliations: The clerk had circulated completed reconciliations for October which were signed
Requirements for half yearly internal audit:

iii) Review of Standing Orders, Financial Regs, Asset Register, Insurance Docs and Risk Assessment– last completed March 2021 with no further changes.
It was also agreed that in January/February 2022 the risk assessment should be revisited by full council.



	10/11/21
	OTHER MEETINGS

None


	11/11/21
	MEMBERS QUESTIONS
Cllr Illingworth suggested potential of Wi-Fi at village halls we use – add next month’s agenda.


	12/11/21
	ANNOUNCEMENTS
Request from clerk to purchase and install a new noticeboard in High Hurstwood: Last week the clerk was advised that the building on which the noticeboard is attached to is to be renovated and the board needs to be taken down. The clerk advised that the noticeboard is not in a great position hidden away on an outbuilding of the public house. It was suggested that a new noticeboard be purchased, and a new site located on the High Hurstwood Recreation Ground be sought. Agreed.
Regularity of Meetings:
The clerk referred to correspondence which has been circulated between all clerks asking the regularity of parish council meetings. At other councils, meeting consistency ranges between 6 to 11 per year. It would seem though that most councils hold 10 meeting a year, having a break in August (which we currently have) and again in January. The clerk asked members if this is something they feel would be appropriate for Buxted and if it were something they would like to adopt? Members discussed the options but agreed to keep the status quo, however it was noted that there was a significant lack of councillors at this evening’s meeting. It was also agreed that the Planning meeting should start at 7.30pm with the Parish Council to follow on directly after.


	
	The meeting closed at 9.00p.m.


See below: ongoing issues reported to ESCC Highways:
	DATE RAISED
	CASE NO
	DESCRIPTION
	OPEN/CLOSED RESOLUTION

	21/12/2020
ONGOING
	00529461
	Britts Farm Alleyway – access through difficult due to blocking by vegetation and fallen fence
	21/12 – passed to officers

31/3 – map received by clerk showing part of alleyway in ownership of Highways and part Rights of Way Team. Clerk written to Rights of Way Team to ask that trees on their part (footpath 67) be assessed.

31/3 Rights of Way Team confirm the trees are on ESCC land however could be the responsibility of the landowner which ESCC are not. I wait to be advised.
19/7 – drainage works taken place in footpath – clerk chased an update on overgrown vegetation issues

6/9 – clerk emailed Rights of Way Team with photographs of trees of concern asking for an update

14/9 Cllr Galley chased ESCC

22/9 full response regarding the trees and whose responsibility they are

	21/12/2020
ONGOING
	00527587
	Switching off of street lamps in Britts Farm alleyway, or at least switching off one on 24 hours
	21/12 – passed to officers

26/1 – still being discussed by officers

22/2 – resident advised that the orange light has now changed to a bright white light and is still on 24 hours (so worse situation)

10/3 – apologies from ESCC for slow response. Explanation of why lamp was changed to white light. Still looking at putting timers on lights

11/3 – Response by clerk. Crossed wires, we want the lights turned off not on timers.

23/3 – ESCC confirm they are still looking into being able to switch off lights

15/4 – ESCC confirmation that lights cannot be switched off for safety reasons but will be replaced with different bulbs and will not be on all night. Works will take place late summer

19/7 – clerk chased an email sent asking for further clarification as to why lights cannot be switched off

22/9 – clerk forwarded email to Cllr Galley to help chase

06/10 – ESCC response explaining why lights cannot be switched off and that new lamps would be better and can be fitted with guards

11/10 – local residents do not accept this response and still wish to have lights switched off. Clerk responded to ESCC with the suggestion of a site meeting to show that it is not a used footpath during the dark

	21/01/2021
ONGOING
	00539076
	Blocked drain outside St Mary’s Church, Church Road, Buxted
	25/1 – passed to officer to investigate

	27/01/2021

ONGOING

(HEDGE ISSUE)
	00541323
	Width of pavement between St Raphaels and Toll Farm Triangle, Buxted
	27/1 – passed to officers.

9/2 – officers could not identify location they need a better description! Email response sent.

31/3 – after more correspondence between Cllr Galley, ESCC Officer Johnson and Local Resident, Cllr Galley has confirmed this matter cannot be pursued any further. Pavement is a fair width, and the hedge has been recently cut back. Engineering works and cameras will not be installed by ESCC on this section of road.

20/4 – Cllr Galley confirmed hedge and width of pavement will be investigated by Highway Steward
30/4 – Highway report that one owner of the hedge is disputing that it is their responsibility to cut the hedge. Passed to Enforcement. Until hedge cut back Highway Steward cannot ascertain if siding works are required.

May 2021 – edged of overgrown pathway cut back along with some of the hedges alongside the road. Other hedges remain overgrown.

July 2021 – ESCC Enforcement writing to all owners of overgrown hedges

	09/06/2021

ISSUED CLOSED
	 00585063
	Junction of Howbourne Lane/A272, Buxted
	Overgrown verge making visibility dangerous. Reported to Highways

ESCC agreed to cut verge – should be cut by 6th October 2021

	10/06/21

ISSUE CLOSED
	
	Verge west of Station along pathway
	Overgrown verge partially blocking pavement and causing visibility issues when leaving station car park.

ESCC agreed to cut verge

	19/10/21

ISSUED CLOSED
	00625360
	Tree canopy at junction of Howbourne Lane/A272
	Cutting back of tree canopy to allow more light and visibility of oncoming cars

25/1 – ESCC Advise that canopy does not meet safety criteria to require cutting back.


Ionides Trust – Update

1. Parking Issues update
Following the previous meeting the clerk wrote to the surgery manager to ask if the barrier could be lowered overnight as per prior to COVID to deter commuters/employees of a local business parking. The clerk was advised that this had to be agreed by the partners but that any closing of the barrier could then move the illegal parking to the surgery car park. Despite chasing, the clerk has not yet received a response from the surgery manager.

2. Ionides AGM – January 2022.
9.05pm
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